
News story: Report 07/2017: Track
workers class investigation

The Rail Accident Investigation Branch (RAIB) has investigated a number of
accidents involving track workers on Network Rail’s infrastructure and has
identified track worker safety as an area of particular concern in recent
annual reports. This report describes the RAIB’s investigation into the
safety of track workers working outside possessions of the line (ie those
cases in which the normal running of trains has not been blocked to allow
engineering work to be carried out). It follows the publication in 2015 of
the RAIB’s report into irregularities with protection arrangements during
infrastructure engineering work.

Five recommendations have been made to Network Rail. These cover

The last fatality as a result of a track worker being struck by a train
occurred in 2014; there have been six such fatalities over the last ten
years. However, in our recent annual reports the RAIB has expressed a concern
about the number and severity of serious ‘near miss’ incidents, some of which
have included the potential to result in multiple fatalities. By way of
example, during 2015 we identified 71 incidents in which track workers
working outside a possession on Network Rail infrastructure were at risk of
being struck by moving trains.

I have detected a real determination in the railway industry to address this
issue, and recognise the significant number of initiatives with the potential
to reduce the risk to track workers, including the use of technology to
provide improved protection from trains. Another such initiative is Network
Rail’s Planning and Delivering Safe Work (PDSW) programme, which is intended
to ensure that every task is correctly planned, and implemented by a
specially selected and trained individual, designated the ‘Safe Work Leader’
(SWL), who has been involved in the planning of the work. Although the
implementation of the PDSW programme has been seriously delayed, I hope that
in time it will bring further improvements to the management of track worker
safety.

We undertook this class investigation because we felt that we could add some
useful learning to the strategies being adopted in the industry, by analysing
a sample of near miss incidents to identify recurrent causal factors.

Our analysis has shown that, in more than half of the incidents,
circumstances on site had changed from those envisaged by the pre-planned
safe system of work. We also point out that even the best of plans cannot
predefine every detail of the system of work that is to be implemented on
site. This is particularly true of red zone working where safety is dependent
on the correct assessment of the required sighting. Consequently, we are
recommending that the industry should consider the extent to which those with
safety leadership responsibilities are able to recognise and respond
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appropriately to the circumstances they find on site and any subsequent
changes. The RAIB has concluded that the safety of track workers is best
achieved by a combination of good pre-planning and the local management of
risk by the person responsible for safety on site.

Our analysis has also found that the behaviour and attitudes of track
workers, including those with responsibilities for leading safety, are major
factors in the causation of incidents. Given that behavioural and cultural
issues can lead to breakdowns in site discipline or loss of vigilance, the
RAIB considers that the industry should reinvigorate the training it provides
to track workers in the ‘non-technical skills’ needed to work safely on the
railway (ie generic skills such as the ability to take information, focus on
the task, make effective decisions, and communicate clearly with others).

For me, the most striking finding of our investigation is the absence of
normalised data to allow a direct comparison of incident rates for different
safe systems of work. Since I believe that the first step in the management
of safety is always to understand the risk, I think it is vital that Network
Rail and its contractors find ways of collecting reliable data that allows
these comparisons to be made (such as incidents per thousand hours worked).
With this objective in mind, we have made a recommendation to Network Rail to
address this gap in its understanding. I hope that the resultant normalised
data will support the move towards a more risk based approach to track worker
safety.

I am sometimes asked for my view on whether it is still appropriate for
workers to be solely reliant on warnings of approaching trains provided by
one or more lookouts – ‘red zone working’. The evidence we have collected
over the last 11 years suggests that the industry needs to continue looking
for reliable systems of work that separate people from trains whenever
practicable. Although supportive of the industry’s intention to minimise the
extent of red zone working, I am concerned that the industry needs also to
carefully analyse the risk implications of extending the number of temporary
blockages of the line, which are vulnerable to errors made by signallers as
well as by those leading work on the track. I am encouraged that the industry
is continuing to research and develop systems and processes designed to
reduce the chance of a human error (whether by track worker, lookout or
signaller) leading to an accident.

I believe that, informed by this class investigation, now would be a good
time for the industry to review and debate the steps needed to maintain
recent improvements in track worker safety, while also reducing the number of
near miss incidents. This debate needs to encompass ways of improving
planning, how and when to apply different methods of protection, the
potential benefits of new technology and how to better equip safety leaders
on site to adapt to circumstances not covered by the plan.


